Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

January 21, 2022
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee was called to order by Mr. Enterline at 8:00 a.m. on Friday, January 21, 2022.  Members of the Committee present were:



            
Brian Enterline, Chair







Christopher Abruzzo





Bennett Chotiner   
                

                  
                                    



            



 

Other members of the Board present were:



James Gross


Stephen Libhart

James Helsel


Carolyn Van Newkirk


            William Leonard

Nelva Wright 
    
 Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Moskal (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Advertising & PR), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, Information Technology), Belinda Svirbely, (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Lou Pirozzi (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Guests:   Delta Development:  Eric Clancy, Rebecca Burk, Maggie McGahen, 
               Clear Channel Airports:  Andrew Brandstetter, Lucas Yezik
Minutes:  The minutes of the November 19, 2021 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Delta Development;

Airport Drive:
Project Elements:  Airport Drive and Landside Improvements:

· Total Project cost $11.5 million.
· Total Secured Public Funding:  $8.6 million

· Public funding represents 84% of total project costs.  

Phase 3:  Demolition of Buildings 26 & 96:

· Project Cost:  $1.6 million (100% funded)

· Secured Public Funding:  $1.4 million

Phase 4:  Third Street Realignment:

· Estimated Cost:  $4.6 million (100% funded)

· Secured Public Funding:  $4.8 million
2021 Government Outreach:
Presentation of SARAA to all three counties, two cities and two municipalities.

SARAA Fire Department Year-end Report:

Chief Wheeler reported that the total call volume to date is 301.  There were 96 EMS responses and 205 service requests.  The average time spent per call was 24 minutes.  Mondays had the most fire incidents and Saturdays were the highest volume for EMS responses. The C Platoon was the busiest shift handling 93 of the calls and Firefighter Hinkle had the most responses.  A total of 1,383 hours of training were completed with Captain Willis having over 249 of those hours.  There were 9,238 entries made in the daily log accounting for over 10,629 hours of work.  
Marketing & Enplanement Report: 
Mr. Miller reported that 2021 CXY Operations were up 29% vs 2020 and up 27% vs 2019.  This was the busiest year since 2012.  Most of the 2021 growth came via local GA operations, which were up 41% vs 2020.  CXY averaged 86 operations per day throughout 2021, with Thursday being the busiest day of the week and Sunday being the slowest.  2021 MDT Operations were up 29% vs 2020 and up 3% vs 2019.  Commercial and cargo airlines generated 54% of operations.  2021 Air Cargo Tonnage increased 12% vs 2020 and was up 15% vs 2019.  2021 set a new annual record at 63,549 tons.  December 2021 was the busiest air cargo tonnage month ever at 6,608 tons.  2021 Departing Seats totaled 642,574, up 30% vs 2020 but down 21% vs 2019.  Departing load factor was 79%, up 20 points vs 2020 but down 7 points vs 2019.  2021 Enplanements totaled 512,820, up 59% vs 2020 but down 34% from 2019’s record of 761,842.  The 2020 budget was 420,000.  Throughout the pandemic, American and Allegiant increased passenger market share as leisure travel outpaced business travel.   
2022:  The Omicron variant has hurt leisure demand and slowed business and international travel recovery.  After Omicron, staff shortages become a major issue.  MDT budgeted for 45,785 enplanements in January.  We are currently pacing toward 40,000, or down by 13%.  The return of RJ frequencies on AA, DL and UA is key for the rest of 2022. 
5G Update:  Verizon and AT&T have launched 5G service nationwide.  The plan was approved by the FCC last year.  The FAA and airlines are concerned that the new 5G signals may interfere with aircraft radio altimeters during low visibility approaches.  MDT is one of 88 US airports located in the Buffer Zone where 5G deployment is not to be allowed within two miles of the airport.  Currently, only 30% of MDT’s scheduled aircraft departures in February are on aircraft with approved 5G altimeters. 
Marketing Update:  The week of February 7th is the beginning of a $70,000 marketing campaign.

Middletown Train Station: The Middletown Train Station opened on January 10th, 2022.   The official ribbon cutting event took place on January 18th, 2022.  The connection between the airport and train station is being provided by CAT.  Saturday’s are limited and there is no service on Sunday’s.
Project Update:

Mr. Pirozzi reported on the following:  
Status of Major Projects: 
HIA: 
Demolition Building 26 & 96:  Building 96 is complete and the site is stabilized.  Building 26 superstructure is complete.  They continue to demolish substructure and backfill.
Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase 4:   The contractor will mobilize and start construction on March 15, 2022.
Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase 5:  The design is being finalized and bid documents are being prepared.
Capital City Executive Airport:

CXY Remove Obstructions:   The Notice to Proceed for physical work is 2/14/2022.
Rehabilitate Taxiways B,C,D,J,L,E:  This project will go out for bid in February 2022.
Gettysburg Regional Airport:

Construct South Aircraft Parking Apron, Phase IV:  The construction is anticipated to start in April 2022.

Construct South Aircraft Parking Apron, Phase V:  Land development is being finalized. Staff anticipates going out for bid in February 2022.

Franklin County Regional Airport:

Construct Snow Removal Equipment Building:  Physical construction is anticipated to begin March 2022.

Update Environmental Contingency Plans, HIA: 
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to update the Environmental Contingency Plans to L.R. Kimball in an amount not-to-exceed $18,840 to provide professional services to bring up to date the Environmental Contingency Plans at HIA.  SARAA is mandated to have Environmental Response and Contingency Plans for HIA as required by state and federal programs and to comply with the Airport’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Industrial Stormwater permit.  The Environmental Contingency Plans contain specific information regarding emergency preparedness and prevention for SARAA at HIA that needs to be reviewed and updated with current regulatory information, maps and photographs.  It is recommended that L. R. Kimball provide these professional services based on successful completion of the previous plan and familiarity with the Airport.  The cost of this work is budgeted as an Environmental line item in SARAA’s 2022 budget.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Stormwater Compliance Evaluation, HIA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. in an amount not-to-exceed $35,764 to provide professional services to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the Airport’s industrial stormwater permit.  SARAA has a requirement to accomplish an annual compliance evaluation in accordance with the Airport’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit for stormwater.  This requires semiannual sampling and inspection of the Airport’s twelve outfalls and preparation of a compliance report by a professional engineer.  Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. is recommended to provide these professional services based upon successful performance of similar work from 2011 through 2021.  The cost of this work was included in the line item for environmental studies in SARAA’s 2022 operating budget.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Stormwater Compliance Evaluation, CXY, GRA, FCRA: 
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Geo-Technology Associates, Inc. in an amount not-to-exceed $14,440 to provide professional services to conduct field investigations and prepare a report to determine compliance with the Airport’s National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Industrial Stormwater Permits.  SARAA has a regulatory requirement to accomplish annual stormwater compliance evaluations in accordance with NPDES.  This requires semiannual sampling and inspection of each of the airport’s stormwater outfalls.  It is recommended that GRA provide these professional services based upon successful performance of similar work at HIA, and an ongoing business relationship since 2011.  The cost of this work was included in the line item for environmental studies in SARAA’s 2022 operating budget.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Amazon Service First Amendment to Ground Lease Agreement:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the First Amendment to the Ground Lease Agreement between SARAA and Amazon.com Services LLC.  Amazon.com Services LLC leases a 50,000 square foot parking lot parcel at Capital City Executive Airport to park truck trailers.  However, a portion of the parking lot is also leased by Century Engineering.  The First Amendment will reduce the area that Amazon is leasing to 35,000 square feet.  The reduction in square footage will result in a decrease in monthly rent from $2,083 to $1,458.33.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.

Fire Department Collective Bargaining Agreement:  
Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to approve the proposed Collective Bargaining Agreement between SARAA and the HIA Fire Fighters Association.  Negotiations began in August 2021.  The parties conducted in-person negotiation sessions before reaching a tentative agreement in December.  The proposed CBA has a four-year term from January 1, 2022 through December 31, 2025.  With respect to wages, new Fire Fighters earn $20.00 per hour.  In exchange for these wage increases, annual performance increases, ranging from 0-3% are delayed until January 1, 2023.  Fire Fighters are eligible for up to a six percent (6%) retirement match of their gross wages.  Four percent of the Fire Fighter’s contributions will be matched dollar for dollar and there is a $.50 on the dollar match for contributions greater than 4% up to a total eight percent (8%), for a maximum match of 6%.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Kinsley Construction Office Lease:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve an office lease for Building 208 between SARAA and Kinsley Construction, Inc.  Kinsley Construction, Inc. requests to lease approximately 1,115 square feet of office space in building 208 beginning March 1, 2022 through December 31, 2022.  The office lease will be month-to-month with a thirty-day termination notice from either party.  Kinsley Construction will be the contractor for the upcoming cargo apron expansion project.  The space will be used as their field office for the project.  The monthly rent will be $1,207.92.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.
Nazztech Services LLC Amendment to License Agreement:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve an Amendment to License Agreement between SARAA and Nazztech Services LLC.  Mr. Nazzaro, the Owner of Nazztech Services has leased a portion of building 113 at Capital City Executive Airport since 2012.  He is currently leasing approximately 3,718 square feet of building space and a 7,500 square feet parking lot parcel, for truck and trailer parking at a monthly rate of $1,383.56.  Mr. Nazarro would like to lease an additional storage unit in building 113, comprising 396 square feet total.  The monthly rent for the additional storage unit will be $121.00.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calenda item.
Subway Amendment to Lease:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Second Amendment to the Concession Lease Agreement between SARAA and Subway Real Estate.  Subway would like to permanently close Subway Café, the satellite location, on the non-secured side.  Based on the agreement, the liability to terminate early is 12 month’s rent.  In tis case, that would be $9,345, remitted upon the signed agreement to these terms.  The remodel extension that Subway requested was discussed.  It was decided that further conversation with Subway is needed.

There were no problems forwarding the permanent closure of non-secured location be forwarded to the full Board for approval.

Fire Department Mutual Aid Agreement:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director and Airport Fire Chief to execute the mutual aid agreement upon concurrence by the local municipality Fire Chief and borough/township management.  The Airport Fire Department currently maintains mutual aid agreements with the PA Air National Guard 193rd SOW and Three Mile Island to provide mutual aid fire support.  Additional mutual aid agreements including but not limited to Middletown Volunteer Fire Department, Highspire Volunteer Fire Department, and Lower Swatara Volunteer Fire Department are proposed as beneficial to the local municipalities and the Airport Authority.  There is no financial consideration in the proposed agreements.
 There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Clear Channel Amendment to Lease:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a term extension to the Agreement between SARAA and Clear Channel Airports (CCA).  CCA currently provides a comprehensive airport advertising program at HIA.  In exchange, CCA is prepared to invest $185,000 at HIA by installing a large format LED video wall, 6 custom-designed pillar-mounted LCD screens and the removal of small static displays.  The current agreement expires on January 31, 2022.  The term extension is 5 years, plus a mutual option to extend another 5 years, for 10 years total.  The Minimum Annual Guarantee is $91,000.  The Projected Return to HIA for Year 1 is $132,011.  The capital investment of $185,000 is to begin upon contract extension.  Discussion ensued.

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval. 

GRA Hangar Ground Lease Agreement:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a ground lease with Daniel Blouch for hangar construction at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  Mr. Blouch has been providing aircraft maintenance and fueling services at GRA since the summer of 2020.  He is proposing a 60’ by 60’ hangar to be constructed behind the existing fuel farm.  Mr. Blouch will be responsible for all maintenance and upkeep.  The terms of the agreement will be based on those used for previous hangar development.  The term will be 20 years, plus two five-year options.  The starting lease fee is $.025 per square foot.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
CXY Lease Agreement: 

After some discussion, the Committee decided to table this matter until next month.  

GA Airports:  

GRA:  Mr. Stevens reported that a developer is proposing a residential development to include high density housing within feet of the runway.  SARAA is not in agreement due to land use compatibility issues.  Discussion ensued.  
Other Matters:

Matrix Organizational Assessment:  Mr. Leonard expressed concerns about various issues.  Mr. Edwards reported that these issues will be addressed after reviewing the recommendations from the Organizational Assessment.  Mr. Helsel said that that a planning meeting will be scheduled after reviewing the results of the assessment. 
Adjournment:  Mr.  Enterline adjourned the meeting at 10:15 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, February 18, 2022, 8:00 a.m., HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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